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Letters to the Editor
Dear Editor, 

I am a Malaysian citizen residing in Melbourne, Australia. In 1999, I was diagnosed with having glaucoma which slowly worsened through the years and led to complete blindness in 2009. In this day and age I am fortunate enough to take advantage of the various aids and assistance that make my life as a blind person easier and more convenient. Of all these aids, my greatest blessing is my dog guide, Smartie. To have a dog guide one would normally need to pay more than $30,000 for dog guide training. Thanks to Seeing Eye Dogs of Australia (SEDA) I got the “gift of sight”, my dog Smartie, for free. I was then officially listed as the first Malaysian to have a dog guide in the Book of Malaysian Record.  

From then on, my dog guide has given me invaluable service as I move on in life. Smartie guides and assists me in my daily trips to the shops, supermarkets, banks, post office, restaurants, and the like. He helps me to locate the places where I want to go, get to the bus stop, cross the road safely and bring me home right to my doorstep.   

In 2012, I had minor surgery for which I needed to stay in the hospital for two nights. A week before the operation, I rang the Ward Manager to get more information to have my dog guide set up. On the day of the operation, I brought my dog along with me. I was given a “rock star” welcome and ushered to my room. From my experience in the hospital, I found that medical staff are fond of, and caring towards, working dogs. Unfortunately, I know that not all can be welcoming towards dog guides – particularly after learning about an incident where a dog guide was refused entry to the extraction room in a dental surgery. 

These days, there are earthquakes, typhoons, tornadoes and landslides which could result in the collapse of buildings and other structures resulting in people being buried under the rubble. People often seek the help of search and rescue dogs because they are very good at tracking people. True enough, we have read or heard of various heart-warming stories that relate to the heroic acts of such dogs. 

WILLIAM T. S. KOH and dog guide, Smartie

Editor’s Note:

Thanks for sharing your story William. It’s great to hear that you have had such a positive experience. Unfortunately though, as highlighted in your letter, dog guide handlers in Australia still continue to face discrimination; something that we are constantly working to address through our advocacy service.
National Office Update
Rosemary Boyd, Executive Officer
There have been several staff changes in the National Office             over the past few months. In August, we farewelled long-term employee Jessica Zammit. Jessica first joined BCA in the role of Victorian Advocacy Officer and more recently, has been working in the role of National Policy Officer. Having been with the organisation for seven years, Jessica certainly made her mark and asked me to pass on her thanks to all of our members who she had the opportunity to work with. We thank Jessica for her contribution to the work of BCA and wish her well with all of her future endeavours.

Following Jessica’s departure, we welcomed Lauren Henley to the role of National Policy Officer. Lauren has been working for BCA in the role of NSW Policy and Advocacy Officer for the past three years and has also led the organisation’s media access campaign since 2011. Prior to joining the BCA staff, Lauren was the President of the Newcastle/Hunter Branch of BCA.

Our newest staff member is Hanna Mazzeo. As Hanna is employed five days per week, she will have a much broader role than Lauren and not only provide advocacy and information to members in NSW/ACT but in all States. She will also have a role in contributing to BCA policies. Hanna comes to the organisation with a passion for inclusion and several years’ experience working as an advocate and community development worker within the not for profit and local government sectors. Hanna has retinitis pigmentosa and is legally blind herself, so brings the lived experience of vision impairment to the role. 

I would also like to take the opportunity to officially welcome Anna Volpe to the role of Administration Officer. Anna has been working with BCA on a temporary basis since April, but has now joined the staff team on a more permanent basis. Her major focus is to assist all staff in the National Office and to help Samantha Marsh with membership enquiries and member services. 

Finally, Sue Hastie, who is well known to many members through her significant contribution to our audio magazine SoundAbout, has joined the staff team as a Project Officer in order to manage the Disability Employment Services Consumer Engagement Strategy which is introduced elsewhere in this publication. Sue was also the key person behind the scenes, organising the most recent BCA Convention. Thank you Sue for your continued contribution to our work. 

In closing, I would like to compliment all BCA staff and the regular volunteers including Jenny Baltetsch, Terry Kearns and Helene Heath who give unstintingly of their time to ensure that the work in the National Office is accomplished.

Individual Advocacy Snapshot:                                      Passport Photos at Australia Post
Thai Nguyen, Advocacy and Policy Officer

Earlier this year, an individual with a vision impairment contacted BCA for support to pursue a matter with his local post office. When visiting the post office to have his passport photos taken, he was advised that he would need to go elsewhere as the computer system was detecting an issue with his eyes. His eye movements were not conforming to the usual photo layout and therefore the system was not allowing his photo to be printed out. Staff had advised that they were also unable to override the system manually.

Eventually, the individual attended a chemist where his photos were taken successfully. The chemist attached a signed certificate to certify that he had vision impairment; however he was required to pay an additional $20 for this certificate. 

The individual felt embarrassed and inconvenienced and wanted to make a systemic change so that other people who are blind or vision impaired didn’t have to experience the same issue in the future. He sought assistance from an advocate to have his complaint heard and was supported to draft up a letter to be submitted through an online complaint system. The matter was not resolved at the post office level, so the individual was assisted to escalate the complaint to the Postal Ombudsman, the Commonwealth Ombudsman and finally, to the Victorian Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission.

Through mediation with the Victorian Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission, Australia Post was able to commit to a timeframe to audit and modify information systems and enable production of a photo for people who are blind or vision impaired whose eye movements do not meet the usual requirements. Australia Post has also committed to engaging with blindness agencies to develop and implement an Accessibility Action Plan and will also be providing feedback to the Australian Passport Office on its findings in relation to the limitations of the passport photographic requirements.

Editor’s Note:

We want our readers to know about the sorts of advocacy issues                we tackle at BCA and how we go about resolving them, so we’ll be including snapshots like the one above, in this brand new section of Blind Citizens News in all future editions. We hope you enjoyed the first instalment.

Are You Missing Out?
Free Articles for the Blind

Did you know that Australia Post will deliver certain letters or parcels that are identified as being used to aid the blind for free or at a concessional rate? Eligible items include:

· Correspondence, documents or literature that is written in Braille
· Aids for the teaching of Braille
· Plates for embossing literature for the blind
· Special paper used to produce Braille
· Any form of speech recording to be used by the blind including             audio CDs
The sender or the recipient of the mail must be a person who is blind or an organisation recognised as serving the needs of people who are blind or vision impaired. All eligible letters and parcels under 7kg are delivered free of charge within Australia. All international deliveries sent via air mail will incur concessional charges.

Deliveries must have the special symbol or label stating “Articles for the Blind” or similar words clearly printed on the packaging. The above guidelines are to be carefully followed when sending materials marked free post for the blind and no print material is to be included within any package. For further information contact Australia Post on 13 76 78.
Editor’s Note:

Yet another new edition to our newsletter! This new section will also appear in all future editions of Blind Citizens News, to inform members about various benefits, concessions and entitlements that are available to assist them.

2013 Election Report
Rosemary Boyd, Company Secretary

During the Annual General Meeting held in Bankstown on Sunday            27 October, the results of the ballot for BCA President and National Policy & Development Council (NPDC) positions were announced.

President’s Election: 

Two nominations were received for the position of President in accordance with the Constitution. The nominees in alphabetical order were Greg Madson and John Simpson. Ballot papers were sent to the 2165 eligible voting members along with voting instruction in the voter’s preferred format.

At the close of the poll, on 5 September 2013, 543 votes were received indicating that 23% of the members eligible to vote had done so. The breakup of the votes per state was as follows:

ACT/NSW

129  

QLD



  84  

SA



  36

VIC/TAS


217

WA



  77   

The votes were counted by two independent returning officers and the results were as follows:

Greg Madson received 294 votes 

John Simpson received 249 votes 

Therefore Greg Madson was declared duly elected as the BCA President and congratulated on behalf of all members.

NPDC Election:

Vacancies for the NPDC had been declared for Queensland, Australian Capital Territory, Tasmania, Victoria, New South Wales and South Australia.

By the close of nominations, 5 September, three nominations had been received. 

Queensland




Rikki Chaplin

Australian Capital Territory

Robert Altamore

South Australia



Chelsea Bartlett

There were no nominees from the other states and consequently Robert, Rikki and Chelsea were declared to be duly elected for the following two years and congratulated. 

The NPDC can now seek interested persons to fill the vacancies in New South Wales, Tasmania, and Victoria and recommend these to the Board for appointment. Any persons co-opted in this way to fill the casual vacancies can serve in this capacity until the next AGM of BCA.
Introducing BCA President, Greg Madson
Greg Madson, National President

At the recent Blind Citizens Australia National Convention, I was a little overwhelmed and, quite humbled to be confirmed as the new National President of BCA. Firstly, I would like to thank all of those members who took the time to participate in the election.

I thought I would take this opportunity to tell you a bit about myself, my experiences and what I intend as President of BCA.

I have a condition known as Retinitis Pigmentosa, and had quite usable sight up until around age twenty-five. At that point my sight rapidly deteriorated, and I needed to reskill myself and prepare for a different way of embracing the world.  

I live in Perth, Western Australia, so during my transition to life without vision I spent a lot of time at the Association for the Blind – undertaking mobility training, the use of adaptive equipment and other skills to assist me in moving forward with my life. I was living in a small Western Australian wheat-belt town at the time, but decided to move down to Perth mainly due to access to rehabilitation and better transport options. I used a white cane for many years and then moved over to being a Dog Guide handler about 15 years ago.

Well, that was where I was, where I am now is the University                   of Western Australia, working as an administrator. In my volunteering life, I have built up experience through participation on boards, committees, and ministerial advisory and reference groups, and have now been involved in advocacy for several decades. 

During my term as President, I plan to see improvement in employment opportunities for people who are blind or vision impaired; a project around researching how we might achieve that will soon be underway.  

Having lived in the country and experienced first-hand the difference in supports between those in large cities and those in rural or remote areas, I intend to start an advisory group of members who live outside our larger cities to gain some insight into the issues that they face.

While we are fortunate to have such a range of information available to us through our audio magazines and newsletters, radio program, email lists, website and teleconferencing facility, there is still work to be done in using these more effectively; and I intend to engage some professional communication expertise to assist us in making the most of these communication vehicles. We need to be innovative to ensure that our members can participate in our organisation. I intend to ensure opportunity exists for improved member consultation.

There is much more to be done of course, and I look forward to the next few years and the challenges ahead.

2013 Convention Round-Up
Rosemary Boyd, Executive Officer

The theme for this year’s National Convention held on Saturday 26 and Sunday 27 October was “Embracing Change – Making it Work for You”. One hundred and twenty six attendees met at the Bankstown Sports Club in Bankstown NSW, participating in a very interesting and diverse program whilst at the same time enjoying the company of fellow BCA members and friends.
After the formalities of the official opening and acknowledgement to country, Michael Simpson former BCA President and current General Manager, Accessible Information Solutions at Vision Australia, provided the keynote address. Michael spoke from his own personal experience of “embracing change, making it work for me” in keeping with the theme of Convention. Michael’s address was very informative, anecdotal and humorous at times, but certainly inspiring for all to hear. 

Following the keynote address Convention attendees were able to recognise Maryanne Diamond for her wonderful contribution to the recently announced World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO) Treaty and to hear from Martine Abel-Williamson from New Zealand about the World Blind Union Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities Champions.  



Sessions included: a panel of speakers discussing the National Disability Insurance Scheme, two years on, which was facilitated by Graeme Innes AM; an introduction to Advocacy: How to Walk the Walk and Talk the Talk chaired by Joana d’Orey Novo and Dan Stubbs; a presentation about enabling access for students with vision impairment provided by Alex Varley; the launch of the new BCA website by Greg Madson; and an interactive discussion led by Kristy Hyland about Networking in Social Situations.


During the course of Convention, attendees were able to choose from a variety of concurrent sessions which included: Living with Vision and Hearing Loss or Echolocation: Seeing with Sound; and Arts Access and Recreation or Accessible First Aid. As well, members were able to contribute to the work of BCA through providing comments about the future of BCA’s Branches and options for reform as well as more generally sharing their views regarding the future role and direction of BCA in the session entitled “Have your Say”.

The 38th Annual General Meeting of BCA was a feature on Sunday and included reports from the outgoing President Cheryl Pascual, the Executive Officer Rosemary Boyd, the Chair of the BCA Finance and Audit Committee Bruce Ind and the Jeffery Blyth Foundation represented by Michael Simpson. The Annual Report was accepted and this is now available on the BCA website or by requesting a copy in Braille, Large Print or email from the National Office. 

The Convention Dinner was as usual a highlight of the event and provided a wonderful opportunity to announce that the 2013 David Blyth Award was awarded to Maryanne Diamond in recognition of her outstanding contribution to improve the quality of life of people who are blind and vision impaired in Australia and throughout the world.            It was also announced that a Certificate of Appreciation will be presented to Ivan Petersen in appreciation of his voluntary contribution in monitoring, developing, and reviewing Australian Standards relating to access to the built environment for people with disabilities and his continued advocacy for persons who are blind and vision impaired for over twenty years. Congratulations to both Maryanne and Ivan.

Congratulations to the following members who were proud winners               in the Raffle which was drawn at the Convention Dinner.  

Marie Shang – Plextalk Pocket PTP1 donated by Quantum; 
Robyn Bousie – Booksense XT donated by Pacific Vision Australia; Robyn Gaile – Hill Talking Set Top Box donated by Vision Australia; Cheryl Pascual – Victor Reader Stream donated by HumanWare; Julie Sutherland – Six bottles of wine donated by Angove’s Winery; Maryanne Diamond – Six bottles of wine donated by Angove’s Winery. Thanks to the very generous donations of our sponsors listed above, the raffle raised in excess of $1300. Thank you to everyone who purchased tickets. 

In recognising the success of this Convention, it would be remiss of me not to thank our very generous sponsors: The Department of Social Services, Vision Australia, Media Access Australia, Quantum Reading Learning Vision, Pacific Vision Australia, HumanWare, Angoves Winery and Nestlé for their financial and in-kind support. I would also like to thank Michael Kelly of Maktrack Audio and his assistant Angus Spence who provided the audio and streaming for the event, as well as Stephen Jolley and Robyn Gaile who generously provided their time to manage the voice overs and additional interviews which were aired across the RPH Network.  

Finally a very big thankyou to the Sydney Branch who hosted the Convention Welcome event and to all members of the Convention Planning Committee led by Barry Chapman for their contribution to such a successful Convention. If you would like more information about any, or all, of the sessions held during Convention 2013, please contact the National Office by email or telephone for details about how you can access this.

BCA Public Policy: What is it and how to use it?
Lauren Henley, National Policy Officer

In every December edition of Blind Citizens News, we like to update members on the public policies that we have available. But we also want to make sure our members understand the role of BCA’s policy work and know how these policies can best be put to use.

A policy is simply a set of guiding principles or recommendations on a certain subject area. It provides clear advice to the community about the sort of services that we expect and sets out a clear position which is to be followed by the organisation when undertaking advocacy on a particular topic.

As a national organisation, it is important that we speak with one voice when advocating for change. Our public policies have been formulated through direct conversations with members and aim to reflect the needs and concerns of the wider membership, so they set the positions that are followed by the National Office, as well as our local branches.
If you are undertaking advocacy work in your local area, our policies can help you to be able to get your message across more effectively. Whether you are simply seeking clarification as to what BCA’s position on a certain issue is, or wish to use our policies to help guide your advocacy work and influence change, these documents are there to help you.                                                      

Current Blind Citizens Australia Policies: 

· Employment Policy Suite

· White Cane Policy

· Pedestrian Safety Policy

· Audible Traffic Signals Policy

· Safer Streets – A Guide to Public Access Advocacy for               People who are Blind or Vision Impaired

· Silent Vehicles Position Statement

· Access to Health Services by People who are Blind or                 Vision Impaired

· Hospital Policy

· Library Services Policy

· Getting the Message – Information in Accessible Formats:                       Who Needs it and How to Provide it (2nd edition)

· Education Policy

· Jury Service Position Statement

· Information Access Advocacy Guidelines – Eight Steps                      to Web Accessibility

· Accessible Household Appliance Policy 

Note that Blind Citizens Australia has a number of other policies which are pending review for re-release. If you would like a copy of any of these documents, please visit our website at www.bca.org.au or contact us at the National Office.

National Disability Insurance Scheme:                        The Current Picture
Lauren Henley, National Policy Officer

Yes, the rise of the Liberal Party has resulted in yet another name-change, and in September, DisabilityCare Australia became known as the National Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS) once more. In July this year, the scheme was launched in Barwon (Victoria), the Hunter (NSW), South Australia (for children aged 0-6 only), and in Tasmania (for young people aged 16 to 35 only).

We have been carefully monitoring any issues that are arising in the launch sites and are committed to working with our members to ensure that in the future, the NDIS fully meets the needs of people who are blind or vision impaired. The exclusion of people over the age of 65 continues to be a major barrier for our members; especially when considering that age-related macular degeneration is the leading cause of blindness in Australia. The advice to the disability sector to date on this issue has been that, depending on how the roll out is going, and the amount of feedback received from people whose needs are not adequately being met through the Aged Care sector, there may be scope for this element of the scheme’s criteria to be reviewed. Additionally, if roll out is currently occurring in your area and you are unable to enter into the scheme because you are over 65, we would urge you to contact us to discuss how you may be able to take this matter further.

Leaving this policy issue aside for just a moment, let’s look at how             the scheme is currently working for those people who do meet the eligibility criteria. In September, I recorded an interview with two people residing in the Barwon launch site; one who was receiving a package of supports under the scheme and the other who had been through the application process, but had made the decision to opt out as a result of the barriers she was facing. Some very constructive feedback came out of this interview, which was played in part during the NDIS session at our National Convention in October. Dougie Herd, Manager of the Communications and Engagement Branch of the National Disability Insurance Agency (NDIA) was present during this session; along with Vision Australia CEO, Ron Hooton,      Australian Blindness Forum Chair Dan English, and Guide Dogs NSW Client Services Manager, Frances Tinsley. The interview with scheme participants and the recording of the convention panel discussion (which was chaired by Disability Discrimination Commissioner Graeme Innes) can be accessed via our website at www.bca.org.au. Alternatively, you can get in touch with us at the National Office to request that a copy of one or both of these items be sent to you                on CD.

While there have been a few teething problems with the scheme to date, it is unreasonable to expect such a major reform of disability services to take place overnight without any problems at all. Each of the launch sites has a role to play in identifying barriers to the scheme so that these can be addressed accordingly. The challenge now is in ensuring that problems are recorded and responded to by the National Disability Insurance Agency (NDIA) in a timely and appropriate manner.

In considering the positives, we would encourage members to start thinking about the full range of options that are available to them under this new scheme and not to simply settle for the services that were available under previous arrangements. The NDIS is designed to consider every aspect of a person’s life and put supports in place to address the barriers that the participant may be facing. Start to think about things like exercise, mobility (including dog guide expenses), cooking, cleaning and access to information just to get the ball rolling. 
In particular, the NDIS has the ability to address what has always been a significant barrier for our members and that is access to equipment or adaptive technology. The scheme also has the ability

to consider mainstream solutions, which was not possible under previous arrangements. For example, most of the state-based aids and equipment programs would only provide funding for items that were specifically marketed as “adaptive technology”, such as Perkins Braillers and specialised screen reading software. 
This view failed to take into account that there may often be mainstream solutions that will more adequately meet a person’s needs. When looking at the iPhone for example, this has the ability to provide a person with access to the internet and telecommunications as well as act as a colour sensor, barcode scanner, money identifier, voice recorder and much more. This is not to say that an iPhone is an ideal solution for everyone, but it is just one example of the scheme’s flexibility to be able to put supports in place that will best meet the participant’s needs, rather than focusing only on technologies that are disability-specific.

So where is the NDIS heading next? From 1 July 2014, the NDIS             will commence across the ACT, the Barkly Region of the Northern Territory and the Perth Hills area of Western Australia. Roll out of the full scheme in NSW, Victoria, Queensland, South Australia, Tasmania, the ACT and the Northern Territory will commence progressively from July 2016. To opt into the scheme, or to find out more, you can contact the NDIA on 1800 800 110.
Accessible Voting: What’s the End Goal?
Lauren Henley, National Policy Officer

Over the past few years, the quest for a secret, independent and verifiable vote for Australians who are blind or vision impaired has remained at the top of our policy agenda. The 2013 Federal Election saw the introduction of a new, remote voting option for people who are blind or vision impaired that brought us one step closer to this goal, but are we there yet?

Telephone assisted voting allowed people who are blind or vision impaired to cast their vote over the telephone from anywhere in Australia or overseas in the two weeks leading up to, as well as on, Election Day. Electors first needed to register for the service, at which time they were asked to select a six digit Personal Identification Number. Following registration, they received an additional eight digit number in their nominated format, whether this was email, SMS, a letter or a phone call. When casting their vote, electors were read            out the list of candidates in their electorate for the House of Representatives, as well as those running for the Senate in their State or Territory. The call centre operator would then ask the voter for their preferences and would record these on the ballot paper as instructed; with a second call centre operator present to ensure that the vote was being accurately recorded. 

For many of our members, this system provided them with a              level of flexibility that they had never experienced before, with a number of individuals telling us how empowered they felt at being able to cast their vote, without needing the assistance of friends or family, from the comfort of their own home. This resulted in a total of 2832 people casting their vote using telephone assisted voting – a record high. During the 2010 Federal Election, telephone assisted voting was provided at 126 locations around Australia for use during the early voting period and on Election Day, with a total of just 410 people having utilised the service.

While this system seems to have met the needs of some, other members felt that it did not present them with the opportunity to cast a vote that was 100% secret, independent and verifiable. This resulted in a number of people not utilising telephone assisted voting, as they had reservations about a system which required them to communicate their vote to a stranger over the phone, with no way of personally verifying the outcome. So the question is what do our members want and what sort of system should we be advocating for in the future? 
In 2011, The NSW Electoral Commission introduced an electronic voting system called ‘iVote’ for the NSW State Election. This system provided the elector with the option to cast their vote either online or over the telephone and did not involve a third party physically recording the vote. Instead, the process for telephone voting was similar to that used for phone banking, using prompts that had been pre-recorded in human speech. The internet system also boasted a high level of accessibility and complied with government standards.          At the time of registering for iVote, individuals were asked to supply          a six digit PIN. Once the electoral roll had closed, the voter was supplied with an additional eight digit iVote number, which could be obtained via email, SMS or telephone. Voters were given 12 hours to complete their vote once commencing the process, with the system automatically remembering where they were up to during this time. The voter had the opportunity to review their completed ballot paper prior to submitting it and, once the vote had been submitted, the voter was issued with a receipt number which they could use at a later date to confirm that their vote had been counted.

While many seem to see iVote as the optimum solution to accessible voting for people who are blind or vision impaired, the telephone assisted system that was used at this year’s election offered one advantage that iVote did not. 

Given the public opinion towards both the Liberal and Labour parties in the time leading up to the federal election, the ABC reported that this year had seen the highest number of informal votes recorded in nearly 30 years. While controversial, the ability to cast an informal, or protest vote, is a political expression that has been utilised by sighted electors for decades. So the question is should people who are blind or vision impaired also have access to this aspect of the political process? We successfully advocated for this option to be available to voters through the telephone-assisted system at this year’s election and successfully achieved this; with staff at the Blind and Low Vision Voting Centre being required to record votes exactly as instructed, without judgement. As a result, several of our members got in touch with us following the election to tell us how liberating it was to finally be able to cast an informal vote or, to cast their vote exactly how they wanted to. 

In any case, both of the systems covered in this article  provide a far greater level of flexibility than has been offered in previous years, giving people who are blind or vision impaired the opportunity to cast a vote from the comfort of their own home if they so desire. For some people, the mere thought of navigating a polling centre and having             to negotiate the crowds of people is an extremely daunting and undesirable option. Others still see this as their preferred means of voting and we are in no way suggesting that this option should be taken away. 

Accessible voting is not a one size fits all approach, but in terms of remote voting, we need to be putting our advocacy efforts into whichever solution is going to meet the needs of the wider membership. Over the next few months, we’ll be collating feedback on this issue to determine what approach we should be taking with the Australian Electoral Commission in the future. What is your dream solution to the matter of being able to cast a secret, independent and verifiable vote? Please feel free to get in touch and let us know.
Disability Employment Services Consumer Engagement Strategy
Sue Hastie, Project Officer


BCA, along with 14 other consumer groups across Australia has recently received funding from the Australian Government to undertake a project which focuses on improving links to Disability Employment Services. The Government aims to use the individualised care and support services provided within the National Disability Insurance Agency to make significant gains to workforce participation for people with disability. To guide this process, we will be providing data on the experiences of people who are blind or vision impaired which will be used to help to improve the delivery of Disability Employment Services and Job Services Australia, better linking            these with the NDIA.

I am pleased to have been appointed to lead this project and look forward to working with the staff and members of BCA over the next six months. As part of the project, I will be aiming to raise awareness of Disability Employment Services amongst our members and will             be seeking feedback on a wide range of employment-related issues.             We will be collecting feedback using a variety of channels, including face-to-face forums, teleconferences and private phone calls.

Below are just a few of the questions to which we will be seeking responses:

· What do you know about Disability Employment Services?

· Have you ever used a Disability Employment Service or any employment service? 

· How satisfied were you with the outcomes from your use of an employment service? 

· Do you have recommendations for how Disability Employment Services could be improved?

· What skills, training or development do you believe unemployed jobseekers would find useful to enable them to become job-ready?

If you are interested in assisting us with this project, please phone               the National Office on 03 9654 1400, or toll free 1800 033 660. Alternatively, you can email your details to bca@bca.org.au with the subject line “employment”. We look forward to hearing about your personal experiences and your suggestions about how Disability Employment Services can be improved for all future users.

What’s Happening with Accessible Cinema?
The Cinema Access Implementation Plan (the Plan) is an agreement by the four major cinema chains (Hoyts, Village Cinemas, Event Cinemas and Reading Cinemas) to provide 242 accessible screens in 132 cinema complexes across Australia by the end of 2014. The roll-out of accessible technology, as outlined in the Plan and agreed to by the cinema chains, involves the installation of closed captioning and audio description equipment.
The Cinemas are well on track to meeting the full roll-out of the targets outlined in the Plan, with Hoyts, Village and Event having completed their roll-out and Reading anticipating completion of its roll-out by the end of 2013. A total of 213 accessible screens are currently available, ahead of the target in the Plan of 194 accessible screens by the end of 2013.

ACAG has been exploring options for testing closed caption and audio description equipment before the feature film commences. Options being explored include: captioning movie trailers and advertising, and developing a test message to be aired before the beginning of a movie. This work is being progressed by the cinemas.

The final ACAG meeting was held on 30 July 2013. Current ACAG members remain committed to the successful implementation of the Plan and to resolving issues identified through feedback, directly with the cinema chains. Feedback about your cinema experience can be provided to accessible.cinema@dss.gov.au. Your feedback will continue to help inform cinemas about ways to improve your future cinema experience.
Editor’s Note:

The above is an abridged version of the Communiqué that was put out             by the Accessible Cinema Advisory Group (ACAG) in November to inform the community about the status of audio description and closed captions in major cinemas across Australia. If you would like to access a full copy of the Communiqué, please contact us at the National Office. So how is the audio description service actually working for people who are blind or vision impaired? Below BCA member Ron Doyle has prepared the following review for us to share his thoughts about accessible cinema.

Audio Description Comes To Bundy

By Ron Doyle, BCA Member

Last Sunday we went to the refurbished Reading Cinema in Bundaberg. The theatre not only has audio description and closed caption but incredibly comfortable seating. The seats were so good I wanted to take one home! At this point I would like to stress that my only connection with Reading Cinemas is as a patron. 

On arrival I was issued with a brand new set of head phones and the staff member accompanied me and my partner to the theatre to show me how the head phones worked. Apparently I was the first person in Bundaberg to avail myself of this service. 

You can sit anywhere you wish in the cinema as the head phones are portable. The controls are very simple, there is a dual-volume control and a switch which means that you can receive the main dialogue only or switch to audio description only. I found that by keeping it tuned to audio description, when the main dialogue was taking place I would ease one head phone off my ear and pick up the main dialogue. Without audio description for me the movie would have been a total non-event as there were a lot of subtitles and a lot of very fast action. 
With AD the movie experience was a total success. The narrator            had a good, clear voice and did not override the main dialogue and explained everything from facial expressions to subtitles, as well as the credits at the end of the movie. As a regular movie goer I find this is leap forward for those of us who are blind or vision impaired and who rely on someone else to explain details, which isn’t always popular to other people in the theatre. I would like to congratulate Reading Cinema for putting this system in place and encourage other people who are blind or vision impaired to take advantage of this service.
Echolocation: Mobility, Confidence, Independence
Lauren Henley, National Policy Officer

During our National Convention in October, we held our first session on echolocation, also commonly referred to as flash sonar. This is a skill that has been used by people who are blind for centuries, but has often been discouraged by professionals working in the blindness sector for fear of stigma. But perhaps the practical advantages that this skill can offer far outweigh these considerations.

The process of echolocation involves the individual emitting a sound which could be anything from a finger click or cane tap, to a tongue click. This sound travels through the air as a wave, bouncing off objects in the person’s surroundings. The sound that is reflected from these objects then provides the individual with information about their size, texture and distance. 

It might sound a little sci-fi, but in practical terms it’s quite a simple process. In essence, echolocation can allow you to navigate your environment in much the same way as a sighted person. It can allow you to maintain a straight line of travel without having to sure line with your cane. It can also allow you to detect obstacles in your path and confidently move around them before hitting them with your cane and, mobilise in busy environments by detecting the gaps in-between people and moving through them. It is about not simply being content with going from A to B, but having an appreciation of what is actually in between these two points.

Because echolocation is a skill that people who have been blind from an early age will often develop naturally, there have historically been very few resources available to teach this skill to adults, or to help existing echolocators develop their skills further. Enter Daniel Kish.
Daniel Kish is a completely blind orientation and mobility instructor from the United States. After Daniel lost his sight at age 13 months as a result of retinoblastoma, his parents adopted a largely “no limits” approach, which allowed Daniel to develop his own echolocation skills through exploration and experimentation. Daniel goes hiking in the forest unaided, rides a bicycle and has undertaken many activities  that most specialists in blindness and vision impairment would find unthinkable. Daniel has founded an organisation called World Access for the Blind to help educate people on the benefits of echolocation and now travels all over the world to provide personal instruction in this technique. Want to learn more? Daniel has several resources available on his website at www.worldaccessfortheblind.org to help you get started with learning this new skill. 
As a result of Daniel’s work, many orientation and mobility schools around the world are becoming more aware of the difference that echolocation can make to a person’s mobility and are developing ways of integrating it into traditional training programs. You might like to ask your own mobility instructor if they have heard of echolocation, and if they would be interested in assisting you to develop your own skills further.

Tim Johnson, an echolocator from the US, has also recently published a book entitled “A Beginner’s Guide to Echolocation for the Blind and Visually Impaired”. You can purchase the book from Tim’s website at www.humanecholocation.com. Alternatively, if you cannot access the internet, give us a call at the National Office to find out more.

And finally, if you missed our echolocation session at Convention,  you can access the recording from our website at www.bca.org.au           or by phoning the National Office and requesting a copy of the recording on CD.
Web and SmartPhone Accessibility: Why Are We Always Forgotten About?
Lauren Henley, Campaign Leader for Media Access
Recently, some very interesting discussion has taken place on our email lists pertaining to web and smart phone accessibility.  In particular, several of our members who had previously used the Coles website to complete their shopping online had been disappointed to find that, with recent upgrades, the site was no longer accessible to screen reading software. A number of our members got behind this issue and took the time to contact Coles to notify them of the problem, with positive results. But should these advocacy efforts ever have been necessary when Coles had already been subject to a complaint of Disability Discrimination back in 2009 for the very same issue?

Subsequent to this, another thread commenced on the email lists which highlighted the inaccessible nature of Foxtel’s smart phone application; which had been fully accessible prior to a recent update. Several people had contacted Foxtel about this and were told that the matter was being reviewed, so we are hopeful that the matter may be resolved in the near future.
Yet another example of how accessibility is often overlooked was highlighted in Dean Caulder’s recent contribution to “It’s Our Turn”;

our quarterly media access newsletter. This article has been reproduced in part below:

“Approximately five years ago, I stumbled across internet dating. Initially, I found it liberating as I could chat to women from the privacy of my own home. As I am not a fan of noisy clubs and bars, this opened up doors for me. The sites that I am referring to are Oasis Active and Plenty of Fish. Initially when I navigated these sites they were accessible with screen-reading technology. In recent times, however, this has not been the case. The sites are cluttered, and are not intuitive to screen-readers at all. In many instances, screen elements are also labelled incorrectly, preventing me from being able to access them independently.

Another barrier that I have discovered is that of visual captchas which exist for security purposes. This was the case with the site called Plenty of Fish. The visual captchas occur when you try to contact someone who sparks your interest. Having to seek assistance to read the content of the captchas is extremely disempowering and takes away your independence.”

Given the above examples, accessibility seems to be something            that is never static when it comes to websites and smart phone applications. A platform can be 100% accessible and WCAG 2.0  (Web Content Accessibility Guidelines) compliant one minute, but as soon as the site or application is upgraded, this accessibility goes straight out the window. 

The reason for this?  A lack of awareness about the needs of people with disabilities and, a failure to take accessibility into account when updating services. Perhaps our disability discrimination legislation is partly to blame for this. While Section 24 of the “Disability Discrimination Act 1992” (Cth) requires that goods, services and facilities be accessible to people with disabilities, Australian disability law is a complaints-led process; which means that no business can be issued with a penalty notice for non-compliance, or ordered to make changes to a service outside of the complaints process. 

This state of affairs has led to great debate on our email lists as to when is the right time to lodge a complaint of disability discrimination. Everyone has a different approach to advocacy and, some people will prefer to contact the offending business first to notify them of the problem and provide them with an opportunity to fix it. Regardless of what steps are taken though, it is entirely possible that the service may be fixed after your initial complaint, but will then lose this accessibility with the next upgrade due to the business not implementing the correct policies and procedures to address accessibility.
Lodging a complaint with the Australian Human Rights Commission can enable you to open a dialogue with the company and request that strict procedures be put in place to ensure that accessibility testing takes place in the process of upgrading or updating the system in future. If you want to go down the path of lodging a DDA (Disability Discrimination Act) Complaint, it is important that you reference this as an outcome so that it is not simply overlooked.

If you haven’t lodged a complaint with the Australian Human Rights Commission before and don’t know where to start, you can contact the Australian Human Rights Commission’s National Information Service by phone on 1300 656 419 or by sending an email to complaintsinfo@humanrights.gov.au. BCA will also be launching a new resource early next year to guide members through the process of using the Disability Discrimination Act, so stay tuned for more information!
How to send your contribution to                                Blind Citizens News
Your contributions to Blind Citizens News are welcome. The deadline for contributions for the next edition is Thursday 24 April 2014. 

Contributions may be submitted in Braille, print, audio CD or electronic format (in Word in Arial 16 point font). Send email contributions to bca@bca.org.au and make sure you write “Blind Citizens News contribution” in the subject line. For all other format contributions, please send the document to the National Office at the mailing address provided at the end of this magazine.
Donations to BCA
We would like to thank all members who have generously donated to Blind Citizens Australia recently. If you would like to make a donation to Blind Citizens Australia but find it difficult filling out forms, you may like to call the National Office on 1800 033 660 and donate over the phone using your credit card.

Directory of Contact Details
Can’t locate the phone number or email mentioned in an article in this edition of News? Here they all are for you.

Blind Citizens Australia National Office

1800 033 660

bca@bca.org.au 

www.bca.org.au
Accessible Cinema Advisory Group

accessible.cinema@dss.gov.au
Australian Electoral Commission

13 23 26

www.aec.gov.au

Australian Human Rights Commission (Complaints) 
1300 656 419
newcomplaints@humanrights.gov.au
www.humanrights.gov.au/complaints
Australia Post Articles for the Blind

13 76 78
auspost.com.au
Commonwealth Ombudsman

1300 362 072

www.ombudsman.gov.au
Department of Social Services

1300 653 227

www.dss.gov.au 

National Disability Insurance Agency
1800 800 110
www.ndis.gov.au
Postal Industry Ombudsman

1300 362 072

www.pio.gov.au

Tim Johnson: Human Echolocation

www.humanecholocation.com

Victorian Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission

1300 292 153 

www.humanrightscommission.vic.gov.au
Vision Australia

1300 84 74 66

www.visionaustralia.org
World Access for the Blind
www.worldaccessfortheblind.org
Tune into New Horizons


Have you been listening to New Horizons, our weekly radio program? It is broadcast on RPH stations throughout Australia and is available on a range of community radio stations.

Join Robyn Gaile each week to hear the latest news, views and information about Blind Citizens Australia and other relevant information for people who are blind or vision impaired. New Horizons broadcast times and RPH station details are provided below.
You can also listen to New Horizons over the Internet; you will need a computer with a sound card and a media player such as Windows Media Player, Real Player or Winamp. Log onto the Blind Citizens Australia website at: www.bca.org.au and click on the ‘Listen to New Horizons’ link. You can also listen to New Horizons on ACB Radio Main Stream each Thursday.


Blind Citizens Australia thanks:
Audio-Read for providing web space for storage of the New Horizons programs. Audio-Read are developers of a secure digital multicast system and patented portable Audio Navigator for the delivery and playback of digital audio.

New Horizons is recorded in the studios of Vision Australia Radio in Kooyong, Victoria. We thank Vision Australia for generously providing studio time and resources to Blind Citizens Australia.

By the way, did you know that all of us involved in putting the program together are blind or vision impaired? At the time of putting this edition of Blind Citizens News together, we have just recorded program 321 of New Horizons.

New Horizons Radio Broadcast Schedule

· Adelaide, 5RPH 1197AM and on RPH Adelaide digital 
   Times: 9.15 PM Wednesday; Repeated 6.00 PM Friday 

Also on digital (Iris) 
   Times: 10.30 AM Friday; Repeated at 6.30 PM,
   2.30AM on Saturday, 10.45 AM Sunday, 
   Repeated at 6.45 PM, 2.45 AM on Monday
· Brisbane, 4RPH 1296AM 
   Times: 1.30 PM Thursday; Repeated 8.00 PM 

· Canberra, 1RPH 1125AM 
Wagga Wagga 89.5FM 
Junee 99.5FM 
Times: 9.15 AM Tuesday; Repeated 8.00 PM and  again at

9.30 AM on Saturday

· Coral Coast, 94.7FM 
   Time: 4.30 PM Saturday


· Hobart, 7RPH 864AM 
Launceston, 106.9FM 
Devonport, 96.1FM 
   Times: 2.15 PM Saturday; Repeated 3.00PM Monday  

· Melbourne, 3RPH 1179AM and Vision Australia Radio regional stations: RPH Albury, 101.7FM, RPH Bendigo, 88.7FM,  
RPH Geelong, 99.5FM, RPH Mildura, 107.5FM, 

RPH Shepparton, 100.1FM, RPH Warragul, 93.5FM 
RPH Warrnambool, 94.5FM 
Times: 4.45 PM Wednesday; Repeated 6.30 PM Sunday    
· Perth, 6RPH 990AM 
   Times: 10.30AM Friday; Repeated 6.30 PM Sunday 

· Sydney, 2RPH 1224AM 
Sydney East 100.5FM 
Newcastle/Lower Hunter 100.5FM 
Times: 3.00 PM Thursday; Repeated Saturday 2.00PM; no Saturday repeat for Newcastle/Lower Hunter 
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